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 GRADUATE POLICY COMMITTEE

MINUTES

January 22, 2018
The following members were present: Ulla Sypher, Co-Chair, Communication and Information; David Johnson, Co-Chair, English; Sudhir Aggarwal, Computer Science; Vanessa Dennen, Educational Psychology and Learning Systems; Linda DeBrunner, Engineering; Kimberly Van Weelden, Music; Antonio Cuyler, Art Education; Jamila Horabin, Biomedical Sciences; Mai Kung, Nursing; Sonja Siennick, Criminology; Ron Doel, History; Victor Mesev, Geography; Jay Kesten, Law; Tomi Gomory, Social Work; David Orozco, RMI, REE and Legal Studies; Todd Adams, Physics.
The following members were absent:  Naresh Dalal, Chemistry and Biochemistry; Jeannine Turner, Educational Psychology and Learning Systems; Christopher Coutts, Urban and Regional Planning; Kim Woody, School of Hospitality; Stacey VanDyke, Nurse Anesthesia, Applied Studies; Ronn Honn, Motion Picture Arts; Gregory Gerard, Accounting.
Also present: James Beck, The Graduate School; Mark Riley, Interim Dean, The Graduate School; Judy Devine, The Graduate School.
The meeting was called to order at 3:35 P.M. by Ulla Sypher, Co-Chair.   
Previous Meeting Minutes –With no revisions or additions in mind, the meeting minutes for December 4, 2017 were approved. 
Consent Items Inventory- The consent items inventory was shown to the GPC. This report included information on Action Plans, 2 Year Follow-Up Reports, new majors/certificates, and graduate status applications approved by Interim Dean Riley from September 7, 2017 until January 18, 2018. This report does not require GPC approval, but is shown at the first meeting of every semester for notification purposes. 
Minimum Hours for Master’s Non-Thesis, Course-Type Option- Dr. Sypher explained that the University of Florida (UF), University of South Florida (USF), University of Central Florida (UCF) and Florida International University (FIU) all require a minimum of 30 credit hours from graduate students completing a non-thesis master’s degree. However, currently, to qualify for a master’s degree under the course-type option at FSU, students must complete a minimum of 32 credit hours of coursework. She noted that the additional 2 credit hour requirement for a non-thesis master’s degree puts FSU at a competitive disadvantage to other Florida public institutions.

Dr. Sypher stated that this change would not require programs to make their non-thesis masters degrees 30 hours. It would just be the university’s minimum number of semester hours of coursework needed for degree conferral. Dr. Adams noted that some units may want to maintain the 32-hour minimum requirement for a non-thesis master’s degree and as such, might want to write this into their bulletin, departmental handbook, etc. if the overall university minimum requirement is dropped down to 30 hours. 

Dr. Johnson asked “who are the unenthusiastic, uninterested graduate students who are choosing a graduate program because one has two or three fewer total hours?” Dr. Aggarwal explained that it is relatively common in the field of Computer Science to only require a total of 30 hours for a non-thesis master’s degree (i.e., Georgia Tech). He noted that some graduate students who do not have financial support will look at the minimum requirement and possibly feel that a 33-hour program (compared to a 30-hour program) is more cumbersome because they will have to pay more money, stay an extra semester, etc. Dr. Sypher agreed that “one course is a big deal to some students as it could necessitate having to take another semester.” 
Dr. Adams was concerned that the policy itself (noted below) does not define what level the courses need to be taken at. Mr. Beck explained that “back in 2015, Nancy and I attempted to clarify this problem by tweaking the bulletin language to state that for master’s degrees which only require the minimum number of credit hours (30 hours for a thesis-type, 32 hours for a course-type) that all courses/credits counting towards the actual degree requirements should be at the graduate level (5000-level or above).” This does not mean that a graduate student cannot take 4000-level courses while enrolled as a graduate student (i.e., foundational prerequisites). However, back in the day, the GPC, Nancy and I felt very strongly that only graduate hours should count towards the actual degree in these cases. Dr. Johnson stated that this is a separate issue for another time. The GPC unanimously agreed that this should be addressed again at a future meeting and asked for some additional information to see which programs will be impacted.

Dr. Aggarwal explained that “this change in policy to go from 32 to 30 total hours is not to be more competitive, but to be more similar to what other institutions are doing.” Dr. DeBrunner agreed and stated the she does not feel this is a critical change, but one that is needed, especially for competitive online master’s programs. 

Mr. Kesten asked if Dr. Sypher had an approximation of how many graduate students this change in total hours would attract. Dr. Sypher was unsure. 
Dr. Adams was concerned that the University does not accept experiential learning or award credit for ex​periential learning (see below under the Transfer Credit policy section). He stated that this could potentially pose a significant disadvantage for the University, perhaps not so much at the graduate-level at the moment, but it’s something to keep in mind. 

A motion was moved by Dr. Van Weelden to adjust the minimum total credit hours for a course-type, non-thesis master’s degree from thirty-two hours to thirty hours. The motion was seconded by Dr. Aggarwal. 
The revised language in the Graduate Bulletin would read as follows:

Types of Programs (Graduate Bulletin, Pg. 76)
There are two types of programs by which a student may secure a master’s degree: the thesis type and the course type. It is optional with any department whether it requires all majors to proceed under one or the other type, or wheth​er it permits individual students to choose between them. For specific informa​tion, consult the appropriate departmental section of this Graduate Bulletin. 

Thesis-Type Program. To qualify for a master’s degree under this program, the student must complete a minimum of thirty semester hours of credit in​cluding thesis credit. At least eighteen of these hours must be taken on a letter-grade basis (A, B, C). The minimum number of thesis hours for completion of a master’s degree shall be six hours. 

Course-Type Program. To qualify for a master’s degree under this program, the student must complete a minimum of thirty semester hours of course​work. At least twenty-one of these hours must be taken on a letter-grade basis (A, B, C).

Transfer Credit (Graduate Bulletin, Pg. 78)
Transfer of courses not counted toward a previous degree from another regionally accredited graduate school (or comparable international institu​tion) is limited to six semester hours and transfer of courses not counted to​ward a previous degree within Florida State University is limited to twelve semester hours, except when the departmental course requirement exceeds the thirty-hour University-wide minimum requirement. In the latter case, ad​ditional transfer credit may be allowed to the extent of the additional required hours. In all cases, the majority of credit must be earned through Florida State University or its official consortial institutions. All transfer credit must: 1) be recommended by the major department; 2) be evaluated as graduate work by the Records Audit and Analysis in the Office of the University Registrar at Florida State University; and 3) have been completed with grades of 3.0 (“B”) or better. 

Grades earned at another institution cannot be used to improve a grade point average or eliminate a quality point deficiency at Florida State University. 

The University does not accept experiential learning or award credit for ex​periential learning. Transfer credit based on experiential learning from another institution will not be accepted.
Master’s Degree Requirements (Graduate Bulletin, Pg. 101)
Master’s degree students must complete their program of study within seven calendar years from the time of initial registration; master’s students do not, however, have to meet a specific residency requirement. A thesis-type master’s program requires a minimum of thirty semester hours, six of which must be thesis credits. A course-type master’s program requires a minimum of thirty semester hours. A student who enrolls in thesis hours need not be enrolled continuously thereafter in thesis hours if they meet the minimum University requirement for full-time or part-time enrollment through other coursework. The minimum number of thesis hours required for the master’s degree is six. Students who have left the campus must register for at least two semester hours of thesis credit per term as long as they are receiving faculty supervision. Master’s students should consult regularly with their supervising professor about progress toward the degree.
A vote was called. All were in favor of the amended language. 
PASSED
Dr. Adams informed the committee members that the amended bulletin language will need to be sent to the Faculty Senate Steering Committee to be added to the Faculty Senate’s agenda. Mr. Beck mentioned that there are additional items coming down the pipe that, if approved by the GPC, will also need to be approved by the Faculty Senate this semester. 
Future Policy Discussions- Dr. Sypher stated that last semester the committee provided a list of policy concerns to be discussed again at a future GPC meeting. After reviewing the list of policies, the GPC felt strongly that the following items needed to be discussed again: 

· Thesis/Dissertation Manuscript Deadlines- There was a general concern that the thesis/dissertation deadlines are potentially too early for the graduate students. Mr. Beck stated that he will consult with Dr. Riley and the manuscript clearance advisor on this matter. He noted that he will provide a detailed and holistic analysis of the manuscript clearance deadlines, and also show a comparison of what other Florida, public institutions are doing (i.e., UF, USF, etc.).

· Retroactive Withdrawals/Grade Changes- Dr. Sypher stated that Mr. Beck attended the Council of Assistant of Associate Dean’s (CAAD) meeting in October 2017 to discuss this matter. Mr. Beck reported that the committee was amenable to implementing a notification process in the colleges/units so that faculty members can be made aware of such approvals and are not blinded-sided when a graduate student is approved for a retroactive withdrawal. However, he noted that the group was very cautious and opposed to the faculty being included in the approval process for a retroactive withdrawal as many times the information is sensitive/confidential. Therefore, the CAAD group felt that the approval process should remain as is with such approval authority left in the hands of the Academic and Associate Deans. Dr. Sypher stated that no policy currently exists pertaining to a notification process on retroactive withdrawals or grade changes. After some discussion, there was a general consensus that this was needed.
· Summer Registration Credit Hour Requirement- Dr. Aggarwal stated that this particular issue is concerning because many times graduate students are forced to take “dummy courses” just to meet the summer waiver requirements of having 9 graduate credit hours. Dr. Dennen explained that this requirement adversely impacts some part-time doctoral students in the College of Education (who normally only take 6 hours a semester and are working full-time). Dr. Sypher stated that she would explore this issue further and see if Kim Barber, the University Registrar, could attend a future GPC meeting to discuss.
· Conflict of Interest Policy and Graduate Student Supervisory Committees- Dr. Sypher explained that this particular concern involves married FSU faculty members, who may or may not have the same last names, serving on the same graduate student’s thesis, treatise or dissertation supervisory committee. Mr. Beck noted that this concern was first raised by Dean Marcus back in 2015. He mentioned that it was discussed by the GPC and revolved around married major professors and university representatives serving on the same committee together; however, he added that conflict of interest could extend beyond these two roles and be as minimal as two members who are married serving on the same committee together. The current conflict of interest policy notes that “any perception of bias should be avoided.” Mr. Beck added that the conflict of interest policy is displayed on the graduate student’s committee tab in the Graduate Student Tracking (GST) system and if such a case is identified by the Graduate Coordinator inputting the committee composition, it is then the responsibility of the Department Chair or Academic Dean to evaluate the situation to verify if a conflict of interest exists. He noted that this information was added back into GST in 2016 after a number of inquiries were raised by colleges about this matter. 
Dr. DeBrunner raised some concern about this and noted that the updated conflict of interest policy would have to go beyond just married couples (i.e., financial co-mingling, grant writing, publishing etc.). Dr. Johnson noted that “if we tried to define every case of conflict of interest then we would be here for a whole year.” Dr. Sypher agreed and stated that “we are not saying that every partnership or married couple serving on a committee together is doing something unethical, but rather, it could be perceived as unethical and should be avoided.” Dr. Adams noted that he is unsure why a spouse needed to be selected as the university representative on the committee, especially when content knowledge/expertise is not required for the role. He was open to banning this entirely. After some further discussion, it was decided to review this matter again at a future GPC meeting.
With no further business to be presented, Dr. Sypher adjourned the meeting at 4:20 P.M.[image: image1][image: image2]
